Minutes of Green Pastures Quarterly Meeting

5th Month,21st Day, 2011

Michigan Friends Center, Chelsea, MI

Clerk, Dianne Guenin-Lelle  [Red Cedar]

Recording Clerk, Stephanie Charlot  [Red Cedar]

Treasurer, Debs Roush  [Ann Arbor]


In Attendance:                            

Ann Arbor Monthly Meeting:

Jeff Cooper

Debs Roush

Max Heirich

John Williams

Richard Tucker


Birmingham Monthly Meeting:

Wink Coventree

Bill Warters


Detroit Monthly Meeting

Leslie Walden

Margaret Walden

Grand Rapids Monthly Meeting

Betty Ford

Mark Post

Cathi Deyo

Chuck Deyo


Jana Norlin

Pine River Monthly Meeting


Don Nagler


Nancy Nagler


Kyo Takahashi









Mary Takahashi

Red Cedar Friends Monthly Meeting:


Dianne Guenin-Lelle

Stephanie Charlot

Margaret Williams

Erick Williams

Guests:


Ed Harris, Friends School in Detroit

Natalie Holbrook, AFSC Michigan Criminal Justice Program


Steve Daut, Michigan Friends Center
GPQM 5/11 - 1
Meeting commenced with worship at 9:37 am.

The clerk greeted the gathered Friends and introductions were shared.

The meeting turned attention to business.

GPQM 5/11 - 2

Report from Edwin Harris, Head of Friends School in Detroit

Ed shared a brief biography of himself and how he came to be at Friends School before turning to four primary areas of update.

Academics:  5 of 6  8th graders were admitted to their first choice high schools.  The 6th was admitted to their second choice.  The elite high schools welcome Friends School in Detroit graduates because they are well rounded, both academically and socially.  The class of 2007 is now preparing to enter college, and they are continuing to attend excellent institutions.  While FSD is selective, they try to appeal to the middle class and keep tuition within reach of middle-income families.  Students took standardized tests on the computer for the first time this year.  FSD scored in the 80th percentile compared with other independent (non-public) schools.  A group of students is participating in a global project with other friends schools around the world to compete in a space exploration x-prize.

Admissions:  All private schools are struggling in this area.  FSD has been hit a little harder because of the urban middle class status of the families at the school.  Enrolment decreased significantly over the past 3 years, but FSD has been aggressive with admissions recently.  Advertising has been substantially increased, including a radio ad and a new logo along with much more print exposure.  Inquires have more than doubled, re-enrollment is up substantially from last year.   Hope is for an enrollment for 2011-2012 that is more than 25% greater than last year – the first increase in 3 years.  There are no plans to increase tuition this year (with the possible exception of pre-K), but next year there should be an increase.

Development:  New Development director is Deborah Dolsey.  She is working on developing long-term relationships with potential donors.  Walk-a-thon continues and planning is getting an earlier start this year.  Wade McCree dinner was successful, with higher attendance than usual and more individual ticket sales.  Although money raised was not increased, the community base is strengthening.  Annual Fund letters are out.  The hope is to raise about the same as last year: $50,000+.  

Finance and Property:  Many of the roles formerly managed by the business manager have been outsourced – payroll, accounting, etc.  FSE has hired an accounting firm which has increased the quality of the finances.  A person has been hired solely to keep the books and is being trained by the accounting firm.  There is also a property manager on site, which as greatly improved the quality of the building.  There are still property issues, such as the roof, which are on the project list.  FSD is still struggling with the end-of-school-year financial crunch, but the problem is less dire than in recent years.   Still a lot of budget clean-up that needs to be done, but this is being done now.  The future seems positive.

GPQM 5/11 – 3
Friends School in Detroit Board of Directors

Bill Kohler will be stepping down as clerk of the board at the end of next year, and has asked GPQM to help identify future Quaker members and clerk.  The by-laws require the clerk to be a Friend.  

Background:  there are currently 9 board members, and the school would like to expand that number. Two new potential non-Quaker members have been identified.  There would need to be two additional Quaker board members to maintain the balance.

Discussion included concerns and ideas about how to make the board meetings more accessible to Friends at a distance from Detroit.  

Concern was also raised about the clerk of the board having some experience as a board member before serving as clerk.

GPQM 5/11 – 4
Report from Kyo Takahashi about the FSD book project introduced at last fall’s GPQM.

Kyo has sent out hundreds of communications to alumni and Friends of the quarter, but there has been no positive response.  Kyo is still available to help with the book if others are called to pursue this project, but otherwise the project is being laid aside.

Some discussion ensued about how the project could be followed up on through personal contacts.  There may be opportunities to be explored.

GPQM 5/11 – 5
The Meeting approved the following minute:
Friends would like to minute our appreciation to Kevin Howley for his contribution to Friends School in Detroit.  The direction that the school is now taking is a product of his vision and work.  He was the perfect person to run this “leg of the race” with his skill set.   We are thankful for his enthusiasm and loving care of the school.  His work has been crucial in saving the school and directing it in sustainable fiscal practice.

GPQM 5/11 – 6
Report on AFSC MI Criminal Justice program by Natalie Holbrook

New and returning students continue to help out in the office and they have gotten caught up on prisoner mail.  The office receives about 2100 letters a year and they answer them all.  They also field hundreds of phone calls.  Many inquires are easy to deal with, others are complicated.  Six interns are working this summer on website re-creation, among other things.

AFSC-MCJ won a lawsuit this winter to ensure that Critical Incident Reports (officer reports of incidents within the prison) continue to be available through the Freedom of Information Act.  Natalie shared details of some specific cases as examples of how AFSC-MCJ helps prisoners with issues ranging from the relatively simple to the very complicated.  

Given the reality of budget cuts at the state level, AFSC-MCJ compiled a list of potential operating efficiencies which would maintain fairness to inmates while increasing prison efficiency.  The list was sent to heads of the state budget committees in Lansing in an attempt to influence the budget process as it affects prisoners and prisons.  

GPQM 5/11 – 7
Report on the Inclusive Justice Program by Max Heirich

When AFSC devolved the Inclusive Justice program, funding dried up.  Since then, IJP has been an all-volunteer organization.  

Max shared that the current State budget has a penalty clause that would further reduce funding to colleges and universities that give domestic partner benefits.  

IJP seeks to change the nature of the dialog regarding LGBTQ issues and the faith community.  Faith communities are working together to help congregations become genuinely welcoming and inclusive and to raise a public voice on issues such as the budget amendment.  IJP is involved in forming an interfaith coalition of other existing faith organizations to address LBGT inclusion issues in their congregations, in their communities and in the state.

The recent Together in Faith conference was a successful event.  Attendees drafted and approved the following statement regarding the budget amendment:  
A Statement of Conscience:

State colleges and universities have acted in conscience in guaranteeing access to health care for all dependents of their workforce.  They have done so in ways   consistent with our state constitution and with our nation’s moral value of equality.  In contrast, the budget recently passed by the Michigan House of Representatives forces colleges and universities to choose between treating the healthcare needs of all employees (and their dependents) equally or facing a 5% cut in the state portion of their operating budget if they refuse to exclude some employees’ families from healthcare coverage. This is morally wrong!  It also unfairly penalizes students and their families,  if their schools have to increase tuition because they treat all employees’ health needs equally.  It also handicaps universities from attracting and hiring some of their best candidates, while reducing tax revenue.  This legislative action violates our deepest spiritual values, and will create division, fear, and suffering that harm us all.

We urge the state Senate to reject this amendment  and the Governor to offer moral leadership by refusing to sign any bill that punishes in this way.  

We also are troubled by other state budget decisions that impose burdens on the weak and vulnerable but require no new job creation from businesses who  receive tax breaks.   Let us solve our budget problems together.

Max distributed the statement to representatives of each Monthly Meeting and asked us to take them back to our meetings  and encourage Friends to contact the senate majority leader, Randy Richardville and Governor Snyder this week.  Time is of the essence.

IJP is also encouraging legislators to support the stronger version of proposed state-wide anti-bullying legislation, which specifically cites LGBT issues (among others) as forbidden targets of bullying.  IJP is sponsoring a legislative training and lobbying day at the State Capitol on May 25, 2011  to focus on this anti-bullying issue.

GPQM 5/11 – 8 

Cathi Deyo, who has worked on the olive harvest in the West Bank, Palestine in recent years, informed us that she will be the interim director for Paidia International Development in the West Bank for 6 months this year.  (paidia.org) She is interested in speaking at Monthly Meetings about her work.   Friends can contact her at Catherine.deyo@gmail.com.

(Lunch Break)

GPQM 5/11 – 9
Nominating Committee Report by Margaret Neilson

Margaret presented the slate of nominations:

Green Pastures Quarterly Meeting – Spring 2011 Nominations

================================================ 

Clerk – Kyo Takahashi (Pine River) – 1-year term
Assistant Clerk – Marvin Barnes (Birmingham) – to become Clerk in 2012

Recording Clerk – Stephanie Charlot (Red Cedar) - another 1-year term

Treasurer – Debs Roush (Ann Arbor) - another 3-year term

Finance Committee – *Joe Mills (Kalamazoo) 2nd year of second 3-year term, Erick Williams (Red Cedar) 3rd year of first 3-year term, and Reade Dornan (Red Cedar), new committee member, Mary Takahashi (Pine River), new fourth committee member added at Spring Quarterly Meeting

Trustees – Margaret Walden (Detroit), 2nd year of second 3-year term; Linda Mills (Kalamazoo), 2nd year of first 3-year term; and Dwight Wilson (Ann Arbor), new Trustee.

Resident Agent – Jeff Cooper (Ann Arbor) 

* Committee Clerk

We understand that Green Pastures Quarterly Meeting gathers twice a year to consider business in the spirit of worship: once in the Spring and once in the Fall.  Our Summer and Winter gatherings focus on fellowship and enrichment.    

Nominations submitted by the 2010-2011 GPQM Nominating Committee: Jeff Cooper (Ann Arbor), Winkie Covintree (Birmingham), and *Margaret Nielsen (Red Cedar)
Meeting approved the slate of nominations as presented, with the addition of Mary Takahashi to the Finance Committee for a 3 year term.  

Meeting also approved to continue the current rotation of child care responsibilities for quarterly meeting into the future:  

2011 Fall at FSD: Red Cedar Monthly Meeting
2012 Spring at MFC: Ann Arbor Monthly Meeting
2012 Fall at FSD: Birmingham/Detroit Monthly Meeting
2013 Spring at MFC: Grand Rapids/Holland Monthly Meeting
2013 Fall at FSD: Kalamazoo Monthly Meeting
2014 Spring at MFC: Pine River Monthly Meeting
GPQM 5/11 – 10
Report on Michigan Friends Center by Steve Daut

Friends Center continues to face the “chicken and egg” dilemma of needing more staff hours to operate rentals and programs, but not having the money to pay staff without having more rentals and programs.   Current paid staff hours are only 5 per week.  The board is at risk of getting burned out.  This has been a problem for many years.  Friends Center does do outside rentals, and would like to increase those to include weddings, etc.  

Concern:  the by-laws indicate MFC should have 10 board members, but right now there are only 6.  Friends Center would like to try to get additional board members, two from Green Pastures, and two from Friends Lake Cooperative Community.

Infrastructure issues are beginning to surface with increasing frequency as the building ages, adding to the financial burden.  Friends Center commissioned a reserve study in 2010 to examine the building and estimate infrastructure costs going forward.  Currently Friends Center is not able to save the $6,500 per year that the reserve study engineers recommended they save toward future big building expenses.  

A retreat on April 9 was called to address the ongoing challenges at Michigan Friends Center (See attached report for summary.)  Copies of the full report on the retreat are available upon request from Dianne Guenin-Lelle:  dgueninlelle@albion.edu
Friends shared some historical background on the connection between Friends Lake Cooperative Community and Friends Center.  The connection has been weakened over the years, and the board of Friends Center would like to strengthen those connections.

Steve presented a budget summary for Friends Center, attached. 

GPQM 5/11 – 11
Report on Friends Lake Cooperative Community by Richard Tucker

As a result of the Friends Center retreat in April, liaison activities between Michigan Friends Center, Friends Lake Community and Ann Arbor Meeting is much more active than last year at this time.  There is a feel of new morale and energy. 

2013 will be the 50th anniversary of Friends Lake Community.  There will be a celebration of the past and an envisioning of the future.  

There are new projects being carried out around the property and several were completed last year, including the rebuilding of the fire circle.  Some major capital improvements are planned for the next couple of years.  

Indigenous weevils have been introduced to help control the invasive Eurasian Millefoil.  Progress is promising, and has brought together Friends Lake Community and property owners around the lake.  

Membership it the community dropped off sharply about 4 years ago.  The community could use about 20 new members to bring the finances back into balance.  Friends are encouraged to visit the Friends Lake Cooperative Community website.  http://www.friendslake.org/
There was brief discussion about how to increase communication between meetings of the Quarter and Friends Lake.

GPQM 5/11 – 12
Treasurer’s Report by Debs Roush

Debs walked Friends through the budget handouts.  

Friends approved disbursement of $600 to Michigan Friends Center from current year funds.  

Friends discussed the proposed 2011 – 2012 budget. 

Due to many unknowns and the timing of disbursement of funds, approval was held over until the September GPQM.  Debs noted that it would make most sense to always have the budget discussion/approval in September (in spite of the fact that the fiscal year begins in July) because Meeting assessments come over in the summer and funds are disbursed the following spring.  In May, income is hard to predict and disbursement is still a long way off.

GPQM 5/11 – 13
Announcements

 Bill Warters announced the 3rd edition of the Conflict Resolution Education Activity Calendar.  Friends who want to gift a calendar to a teacher or school can pre-order now.  Calendars are $2 each for 25 or fewer.  Larger orders are discounted.  http://creducation.org/cre/teachers/calender
Bill also announced the end of his term as webmaster for Lake Erie Yearly Meeting.  He is trying out a new format where monthly meetings can update their own information on the LEYM website.

Summer gathering will be on August 7, 2011 at Quaker Park in Battle Creek
Fall Gathering will be Sept. 17, 2011 at Friends School in Detroit

Ann Arbor Monthly Meeting is celebrating its 75 anniversary this year.  Friends who have ever been a part of Ann Arbor Meeting, but who have not received information about the homecoming should contact Jeff Cooper at cooperdaub@hotmail.com
GPQM 5/11 – 14
Minutes were read aloud and approved.

GPQM 5/11 – 15
Meeting closed with worship
Stephanie Charlot, Recording Clerk
Dianne Guenin-Lelle, Clerk

MICHIGAN FRIENDS CENTER

Report to Green Pastures Quarterly Meeting, Saturday, May 21, 2011

POSITION PAPER

MFC issued a position paper in late January, outlining the history and current position of the Board regarding MFC’s situation and outlook. To summarize that paper, MFC has not achieved financial sustainability with respect to annual operating costs, staffing, and capital cost replacement. Although the fund balance is holding, we should be building this balance in anticipation of necessary repairs to the facility as it ages. Insufficient cash flow is available to hire full time in order to build programs and rentals. The result is that the Board carries the load until members burn out and the cycle continues. 

PLANNING RETREAT

Based on the position paper, a planning retreat was held on Saturday, April 9, with members from MFC, Friends Lake Cooperative Community, Ann Arbor Quarterly Meeting, Red Cedar Quarterly Meeting, Green Pastures Quarterly Meeting, and other groups in attendance. Participants gave input on what is valued about MFC, Strategies for addressing challenges, and some potential selection criteria for the Board to use to determine which strategies to implement. Many good ideas were generated, and the results are still being compiled and analyzed. 

MICHIGAN FRIENDS CENTER (cont.)

FINANCIAL

For calendar year 2010, MFC showed the following results:

INCOME
Building Use



$9,110
Fundraising/Contributions

$14,293
Program Fees



$4,752
Other Incomes



$2,230
TOTAL INCOME



$30,385

EXPENSE
Administrative



$2,355
Payroll




$14,607
Depreciation



$6,864
Fundraising



$590
Programs



$576
Property



$10,367
Other




$434
TOTAL EXPENSE



$35,793

NET




-$5,408

ASSETS
Checking/Savings


$67,767
Fixed Assets



$111,962
TOTAL ASSETS



$179,729

LIABILITY AND EQUITY
Current Liabilities


$2,323
Equity




$177,406
TOTAL




$179,729

